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Northern Ireland — Mary M.
Casey, 60, was born in
Rostrevor, County Down, in the
Irish Republic. She married an
Irishman, Tom Casey, and moved
to Northern Ireland in 1991. For
the first few years, Mary spent
her time on her family farm,
learning the family business. As
her children grew up, she took a
job at a local insurance
company, but after 10 years, she
asked to return home to give
more attention to her husband.
In 2006, Mary filed for divorce.
She wanted a separation rather
than a legal action and asked
that she keep custody of the
kids. This was illegal, as
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Northern Irish law dictates that
a divorce requires the parent
who wishes to remarry to move
out of the country first. On
June 12, 2006, Mary took a cab
to the British border, where she
presented herself to Aughnacloy,
a border post in County
Monaghan, Ireland. The Irish
soldiers at the post initially
said they didn’t recognize Mary
as a citizen of Northern
Ireland. Fearing the soldiers
wouldn’t do anything to help,
she told them she was married to
an Irishman and they should give
her a chance to show them her
papers. “I was trying to do the
right thing,” she said. “I
wasn’t thinking that I would be
handed over to the other side of
the border.” She handed over her
marriage certificate, her
divorce papers and her driver’s
license. She was given a $150
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fine — the equivalent of about
$200 in U.S. money. When she was
in the car on her way back home,
a British soldier recognized
her. He said he was sorry that
she had spent the night at the
border and admitted she would
not be expelled if she returned
to Northern Ireland. When Mary
got back to her village in
County Down, her family was
frantic. They were worried that
something bad might have
happened to her. Tom Casey,
though, had no idea about her
ordeal. She had called him on
her cellphone to tell him she
had tried to cross the border,
but couldn’t because she was
married to an Irishman.
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